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CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire of Carnarvon acknowledges and respects the Yinggarda (Carnarvon) and Baiyungu (Coral Bay) as
the traditional custodians of the lands where we live and work. We pay our respects to Elders, past, present
and emerging. The Shire of Carnarvon is committed to honouring the traditional custodians' unique cultural

and spiritual relationships to the land, waters and seas and their rich contribution to society.
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Meet the Shire President
Do you have a Shire issue that you wish to discuss or may have a great idea for Carnarvon?  The Shire President extends an
invitation to members of the public to meet with him to discuss your issues or ideas.  Please note that these meetings will be
by appointment only.  The Shire President will be available every Friday between the hours of 9.00am to 12 noon.  If you
would like to catch up with the Shire President please contact Dannielle Hill at the Shire Offices on 99410050 or by email at
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire President looks forward to meeting with you.

SHIRE PRESIDENT'S MANTRA

Stabilise our financial position
Improve our town and surrounds amenity

Fix what we got!

President Eddie Smith

FROM YOUR PRESIDENT
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The 2023 Council Elections are done and dusted with myself,  Cr Burke Maslen and Cr Luke Vandeleur being returned.  We also
welcome former Councillor Cr Dudley Maslen along with first time Councillor Cr Paul Kelly.

I sincerely thank those in our community that made the effort to vote and all candidates for their participation. The past four
years has seen a significant positive change in our Council with Andrea Selvey (CEO) commencing work who facilitated much of
that change supported by a Council committed to providing our community with proper and due governance.

The grant funded projects that we have been able to complete, (despite difficulties in engaging contractors, the impact on our
own workforce due to Covid and the demand on workforce personnel Australia wide), is currently over $11 million dollars’
worth of repairs to our Pastoral Rd network over and above the normal yearly road maintenance, new playground
development on Baxter Park, Robinson Street repairs, new entry statement at North West Coastal Highway Robinson St
intersection, Skate Park and Pump track development, to name a few.  This is testament to the positive efforts of the whole
team in achieving the funding and getting the works on the ground.

I’m excited and looking forward to the next four years consolidating the positive changes and providing consistency in our
performance for our community, I’m also quite proud to be able to say your Council has received very positive feedback from
the leadership of our State Government for the positive changes that have been made in our Council.

Eddie Smith
SHIRE PRESIDENT
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NEW COUNCILLORS SWORN IN
President Eddie Smith and Councillors’  Luke Vandeleur, Paul Kelly and Dudley Maslen were sworn in at a Swearing in
Ceremony in Council Chambers on Tuesday 24 October 2023 by Justice of the Peace Mrs Jill Dwyer.  The President and
Councillors made their declaration in front of existing Councillors, Chief Executive Officer Andrea Selvey and Executive Staff
of the Shire.  Councillor Burke Maslen was sworn in by the CEO Mrs Andrea Selvey at a private ceremony the week before
due to prior commitments.  Of note, a congratulations to Cr Burke Maslen who was elected as Deputy Shire President at
the Council Meeting held on Tuesday 24 October. 

President Smith has been elected for a further 4 year term, Councillors’ Paul Kelly and Luke Vandeleur for a 4 year term
and Cr Dudley Maslen for a 2 year term.

Thank you to all candidates for their interest in serving the Carnarvon Community and thank you to retiring Councillors, Dr
Alexander Fullarton and Mr Tom Langley, for their contributions and efforts during their term on Council.

Shire President, Eddie Smith

Councillor Dudley MaslenCouncillor Paul Kelly

Councillor Luke Vandeleur



Develop and maintain strong relationships between the Shire and the Aboriginal community of Carnarvon.
Provide feedback and comment in relation to the Shire of Carnarvon’s Reconciliation Action Plan.
Assist with and monitor the progress of the Shire of Carnarvon’s Reconciliation Action Plan deliverables. 
Provide input into reviewing, evaluating, and developing future Reconciliation Action Plans developed by the Shire of
Carnarvon.
Inform and advise the community of actions that have occurred as a direct result of the Reconciliation Action Plan.
Raise awareness and advocate for improved access to Shire services by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people,
cultural relevance, and appropriateness of all Shire services, policies, and programs.
Facilitate access to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander residents, businesses, stakeholders, and community leaders.
Assist in identifying and removing barriers to equal participation for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and
community.
Advocate for the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community, promoting recognition of contribution to the
community.

RECONCILIATION ACTION PLAN REFERENCE GROUP MEMBERS APPOINTED
In July 2022, Council endorsed the Reconciliation Action Plan (RAP) for the Shire of Carnarvon. A key action of the RAP is to
establish and maintain an effective reference group to inform and guide the implementation of the RAP. 

In April 2023, Council endorsed the RAP Reference Group Terms of Reference which provided the framework for the Shire
to call for expressions of interest for this Reference Group from the community.

The RAP Reference Group aims to provide the Shire with strategic advice on the views, needs, and interests of Aboriginal
People in the Carnarvon and Coral Bay region.

The RAP Reference Group will inform and monitor the Shire of Carnarvon’s Reconciliation Action Plan implementation
through collaboration, communication, and positive relationships.

The objectives of the RAP Reference Group are to: 

Following Council’s endorsement of the Terms of Reference for the RAP Reference Group, the Shire advertised for
members through various channels such as social media, the website, and targeted emails to stakeholders within the
community which resulted in four applications for membership to this Reference Group. The Shire, via the Council-
endorsed RAP, has made a commitment to the journey towards reconciliation by focusing on learning, promoting, and
celebrating the world’s oldest continuing culture and building our cultural competency. The RAP Reference Group will
support the Shire to continue to develop an understanding and connections with the region’s Aboriginal people. 

The Yinggarda Aboriginal Corporation (YAC) and Nganhurra Thanardu, Garrbu Aboriginal Corporation (NTGAC) as the
Prescribed Body Corporate within the Shire of Carnarvon, have a permanent seat on the Reference Group.  We are
delighted that Kath Ryan (YAC) and Karla Tittums (NTGAC) will be the representatives from the two Prescribed Body
Corporates.

The applicants presented and recommended to Council will provide the Shire with valuable insight and connection to the
Aboriginal community and will play an instrumental role in fostering a sense of belonging and unity.  Congratulations to
those members who were endorsed and include -

Paige Ryan
Karla Tittums
Rennee Turner
Carleen Ryder

From the Council
Meeting
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From the Council
Meeting

REMAINDER OF 2023/2024 ROADS TO RECOVERY
FUNDS TO BE ALLOCATED TOWARDS EXISTING
ROBINSON STREET RECONSTRUCTION PROJECT
The Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional
Development and Communications (Department) supports
maintenance and improvement of local road infrastructure
assets via the Roads to Recovery (R2R) Program. 

unallocated R2R funding was retained as a contingency for
the Robinson Street reconstruction project.As these works
are now largely completed, and the contingency was not
required, the unallocated balance of the R2R funding
needs to be assigned to a project(s).

Initial planning and design work commenced on the main
street reconstruction project in May 2022.Total project
expenditure to date has now been reviewed. It has been
established that if the unallocated R2R funding is now
allocated to the Robinson Street reconstruction project,
that will remove the requirement for the Shire contribution
of $118,000. Approximately $103,000 of Shire funding will
effectively be available to be reallocated elsewhere within
the budget or placed into reserve. 
This action will also mean that the Shire’s R2R program is
completely expended and completed.

During this R2R review, five projects were also considered
as possible projects for the unallocated funds. These
projects may assist Council during midyear budget review
deliberations when considering allocation of the
recommended budget saving.

On balance, allocation of the unallocated R2R funding to
the Robinson Street Reconstruction Project was supported
by Council for the following reasons:

a)   It fully and successfully acquits the Shire’s R2R program
with the full allocation being spent within the required
timeframe. (This is the final year of the current five-year
R2R program; and
b)   No additional project is required to be completed
between now and 30 June 2024 to complete the R2R
program; and
c)   It provides Council with a saving in its 23/24 budget of
approximately $103,000 that can be allocated to other
projects or placed into reserve funds.

AMNESTY ON TIP FEES FOR COMMERCIAL PROPERTIES
The recent amnesty on tip fees to encourage horticultural
property owners/operators to remove waste from their
properties and dispose of free of charge at the landfill site is
considered to have been successful in reducing waste
stockpiled in and around these properties and adjacent to the
river and its waterways.

MKB has put forward a request for a similar amnesty to be
extended to commercial properties. The request states – 

“There are a lot of properties that require urgent attention and
require a clean-up of miscellaneous waste surrounding their
properties. The incentive may entice landowners to clean up the
outer pars of the commercial precinct of Carnarvon.”

An amnesty arrangement is intended to encourage disposal
of waste from a property cleanup. That cleanup may not
necessarily have occurred without the offer of a fee amnesty
so it is not possible to reasonably estimate any potential loss
in waste disposal fees. The horticultural waste amnesty
resulted in approximately $50,000 worth of waste being
disposed of at the waste facility.

The request for a commercial property amnesty has merit to
encourage those property owners to tidy up any stockpiled
waste removing possible fire hazards, reducing havens for
vermin, and providing improved visual community amenity. 

Approximately 170 properties were eligible to participate in
the horticultural property amnesty. A three-month amnesty
period was considered by Council to be appropriate for those
properties due to the amnesty occurring during a busy time
of year for that sector i.e. planting and harvesting and the
larger property sizes. 

It should also be noted that to provide a more rigorous and
quantified assessment of the scale and nature of the problem
in the horticultural area, DWER funded a Waste Audit in late
August 2021. No such audit has been completed for the
Commercial/Industrial rated properties. Observationally
however, many such properties are in an untidy state. 

An amnesty to Commercial/Industrial rated properties would
be applicable to approximately 200 Carnarvon properties.
Those properties are likely to be smaller in area than those in
the horticultural areas.

Given the lack of an actual audit and the smaller land area, a
shorter amnesty period is therefore considered appropriate.
A one-month period was  proposed and endorsed by Council.
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TYRE DISPOSAL FEES AND CHARGES AMENDED
In July 2023, Council adopted its 2023/24 schedule of fees and charges. Those Fees and Charges came into effect on 25
September 2023. 

That fee schedule included significant revision of charges applicable at the Browns Range Waste Facility. Council also
undertook to review these waste disposal fees six months after their implementation due to the extensive nature of the
changes.

Fees applicable for the disposal of tyres were amended to a single $2/kg disposal fee for both domestic and commercial
customers with the intention of that being more equitable and a simple fee to administer. Prior to that, the fee applicable
was according to tyre type. 

The weight range of the various tyre types make it difficult to arrive at a per kg fee that would replicate the fee charged by
tyre type. Consequently, fees for disposal of larger tyre types (truck tyres, tractor tyres etc) have been found to be
significantly higher than the previous fee by type. 

Two written requests to review the per kg fee have been received due to the high cost of disposal when based upon the
$2/kg fee. Facility operators have also reported other informal customer complaints regarding the per kg fee.  The Shire
promptly responded to complaints and reviewed the fee structure. It was found that practical implementation of a per kg
fee has proven difficult. This is particularly so for small or single quantities of tyres. The waste facility weighbridge simply
does not have the resolution necessary to accurately weigh smaller individual tyres.

To weigh those smaller quantities requires purchase of another smaller set of approved scales. To comply with relevant
national trade measurement laws, that scale must be calibrated to ensure correct weights are charged to customers. The
facility weighbridge is calibrated annually for that reason. An average estimated or typical weight charge is also contrary to
the trade measurement laws if charging customers by the kilogram.

These issues and risks can be eliminated by reintroduction of a fee by tyre type. Although adding some complexity back
into the fee structure, it is considered an appropriate trade-off to both restore safe and efficient operations and disposal
pricing consistent with a CPI increase on the 2022/23 fees.

Council endorsed the amendment with the new fees and charges for tyres effective from  25 September 2023,
demonstrating their commitment to listening to the community.

 

From the Council
Meeting



SHIRE OF CARNARVON RECONCILIATION ACTION PLAN REFERENCE GROUP
APPOINTED

At the Council meeting on 24 October, Council received nominations for the Shire of Carnarvon Reconciliation Action Plan
Reference Group.

Council acknowledged all applicants and appointed highly respected community leaders who applied to be members of the
community representatives. These representatives will work alongside Kath Ryan as Yinggarda Aboriginal Corporation
representative, and Karla Tittums as Nganhurra Thanardi Garrbu Aboriginal Corporation representative, the successful
applicants for the Reference Group are Carleen Ryder, Rennee Turner, and Paige Ryan.

In making these appointments by a unanimous support, Council reiterated its unwavering dedication and commitment to
advancing reconciliation and strengthening the relationships between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples and non-
Indigenous Australians and to promoting meaningful change, respect, and recognition for our Aboriginal communities.

As an organisation, the Shire of Carnarvon recognises that historic and more recent events have had a significant impact on
many people in our community which has the potential to create an environment of division and undermine unity.

Shire President, Eddie Smith stated, “In this environment where unity is needed more than ever, the Reconciliation process,
informed by our Reconciliation Action Plan and led by our Reference Group is vitally important. The Shire of Carnarvon has
shown leadership and has demonstrated to the rest of Australia that we are committed to fostering a community that is
committed to mutual respect, reconciliation, and inclusivity.”

The Shire of Carnarvon looks forward to working with the Committee to achieve our shared goal of reconciliation and
strengthening the bonds between all members of our community.

To review the Shire of Carnarvon Reconciliation Action Plan, please visit the Shire’s website.

Pictured L-R Andrea Selvey, Paige Ryan, Karla Tittums, Rennee Turner, Carleen Ryder and Stephanie Leca. Not pictured Kath
Ryan.
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The winners of the inaugural Aware Super Warlang Award for Workplace Wellbeing were announced on Monday 30
October at a special breakfast event in Perth.

Taking its name from the Noongar word for 'healthy, ' the Warlang Award for Workplace Wellbeing recognises
those local governments that have taken remarkable strides in fostering a healthy culture of learning, inclusion,
flexibility, and work/life balance.

Proudly developed by Aware Super, this award acknowledges exceptional efforts across the pillars of Wellbeing,
Flexibility, Inclusion, Diversity, Equity and Learning and Development (L&D).

Congratulations to the Shire of Carnarvon – winner of the below 15,000 population category.
A substantial review and subsequent significant expansion of the Shire’s retention policy has resulted in all staff
now being eligible for retention incentives, rather than reserving these for use by executive staff only, enabling
the Shire to adopt a more inclusive and equitable workplace. The policy expansion also included the addition of
several new incentives that have assisted in significantly improving the workplace culture and wellbeing, enabling
employees to create a work / life balance. The review and expansion of the retention policy has proven to be
successful with a significant decline in staff turnover since its completion. 

Accepting the Award was Ashleigh Barr (Communications & Engagement Officer)
Andrew Robertson (Media & Engagement Officer)
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SHIRE OF CARNARVON  IS PROUD TO BE "SMALL
BUSINESS FRIENDLY"
The Shire of Carnarvon is part of the Small Business Friendly
Local Governments initiative making the commitment to the
small business community of Carnarvon that the Shire are
working towards better practice in engaging with the small
businesses.  Refer over the page for the Shire Business
Concierge Service.

Resources for Small Business
There are numerous resources for small businesses available
on the Small Business Development Corporation website -
https://www.smallbusiness.wa.gov.au/blog/how-turn-
your-business-idea-career 

AGENDA FORUM MEETINGS AND COUNCIL
MEETING DATES 2023

( A NEW SCHEDULE TO COME IN DECEMBER NEWSLETTER)
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MEET THE VOLUNTEERS
Volunteers from various branches of emergency services
convened to join Assistant Commissioner North, Gary Gifford,
and Superintendent Midwest Gascoyne, Mark Bowen, in a
collective effort.

Their purpose was to address the obstacles confronting
regional emergency services units and pave the way for
improved strategies during crises.

In discussions, they touched on the sacrifices made by our
friends, families, acquaintances, and even our cherished pets.

A heartfelt thank you goes out to our exceptional volunteers!

MURDOCH UNIVERSITY STERILISATION PROGRAM
Over the past three days, more than 40 beloved pets from
Carnarvon have undergone spaying and neutering procedures
at the Mungullah Community Hall.
This initiative, offering complimentary microchipping and
desexing services, extended a warm invitation to furry friends
from all corners of the community.
 
Dedicated veterinary students from Murdoch University, on
their practical work placement, journeyed from Perth to
perform three days of surgical procedures.
 
This vital program not only enhances the well-being of these
animals but also serves as an educational platform, promoting
responsible pet ownership within the community.
 
We express our deep gratitude to the students for their
exceptional contributions to this cause.
 
Furthermore, we extend our appreciation to our diligent
Rangers for their valuable assistance to the veterinarians in
executing this program, 
along with a special 
thank you to Peter Smith 
from K9 Control.
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Supporting new and existing business start and grow at
all stages
Gaining insights from businesses for service
improvement and policy development
Providing a one stop shop for businesses, with
information from Shire of Carnarvon, state and federal
governments and other organisations.
Connecting all businesses with the right business
mentoring service, at the right time to achieve business
success.

THE SHIRE'S BUSINESS CONCIERGE
The Shire of Carnarvon is dedicated to servicing the local
community in providing active and detailed support for
business to start, grow and develop.

To support all businesses the following information is
accessible to help guide you through the requirements for
any approvals, permits or licenses expected when either
starting up a new business or making changes to your
current business.

Our Business Concierge officers can assist by:

Please see the link for more detailed information of these
great services available to you
https://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/services/building/work-
with-us-business-directory.aspx

To meet with our Business Concierge to have your specific
questions answered, get some general advice, or build that
relationship.

You can request to have a chat with our Business Concierge
Officer below or by phone on (08) 9941 0000 or email
businessconcierge@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Rangers are pleased to announce that free dog leads
are now available from the Shire office and Visitors Centre.

Rangers will also have them in all vehicles so if you have a
dog without a lead, be aware, the ‘old dog ate my lead’
excuse will not cut the mustard. So please be considerate
of others and make sure your dog is always walked on a
lead, unless in designated exercise areas. 

To see where the dog exercise areas please refer to the
information provided in this newsletter.

This initiative is to ensure everyone can walk their dogs,
without the stress of straying dogs.

FREE DOG LEADS INITIATIVE

KEEP AN EYE OUT FOR THE
DECEMBER  NEWSLETTER -

OUT MONDAY 4 DECEMBER
2023

SUBSCRIBE TO THE
NEWSLETTER

If you would like to receive the
Shire Newsletter electronically

please email
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

and in the subject line notate
"Newsletter Subscribe"
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Add a little bit of body text

NATIONAL STANDARDS COME INTO PLACE FROM 8 DECEMBER 2023
From restaurants to cafes, service stations selling heated food, or from a catering service to a school canteen?
The new Food Safety Standard may apply to you!

See the Department of Health Website for all the information you need: https://www.health.wa.gov.au/FSMT
𝗡𝗲𝗲𝗱 𝘁𝗼 𝘁𝗿𝗮𝗶𝗻 𝘆𝗼𝘂𝗿𝘀𝗲𝗹𝗳 𝗼𝗿 𝘆𝗼𝘂𝗿 𝘀𝘁𝗮𝗳𝗳?
These are online training courses available:

Food Handler:
Events - Environmental Health Australia (Western Australia) Inc $35 https://www.ehawa.org.au/events/category/foodsafe-
online-43

Home - Do Food Safely https://dofoodsafely.health.vic.gov.au/index.php/en/ Free

For the Food Safety Supervisor role, see the full list of registered training organisations:
https://www.health.wa.gov.au/.../Food-Safety-Supervisor...

Online providers:
Food Safety Supervision Skill Set WA - Access All Areas Training https://www.accessallareastraining.com.au/.../food-safety...
$138

Food Safety Supervisor Skill Set https://auscollege.edu.au/.../sitss00069-food-safety.../ $125

Food Safety Supervisor Course https://apsi.edu.au/food-safety-supervisor-course/ $150

Food Safety Supervisors Online Training Course https://www.aveling.com.au/courses/food-safety-supervision/ $100

Food Safety Supervisor https://www.hospitalityalliancetraining.edu.au/.../food.../ $105

Food Safety Supervision Skill Set https://www.jobtraineraustralia.edu.au/courses/SITSS00069 $136

Food Safety Supervision Skill Set https://tiawa.com.au/food-safety-supervision-skill-set.../ $99

Or in person at Geraldton TAFE Campus Food Safety Supervision Skill Set
https://www.centralregionaltafe.wa.edu.au/.../food-safety... $116.92

To register your interest for completing this in person at the Central Regional TAFE Carnarvon Campus, please phone (08)
9941 0100 or email carnarvon@crtafe.wa.edu.au

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.health.wa.gov.au%2FFSMT%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR0djHW_-4U_F56bhGK9plvcXjmQQN5i9RWLX1QACeqAGGWZqhs1BiTG6r0&h=AT0px-KxbKHsAm5KPNUOFDa6J0cX9bkw6uBqWsKNfFjuA24t9yTJvPmMzlLKLMcZTKjajhuKOXNVW1KgX_In53w4pdIrkzJXKeiM7iHsfcvIfqvn7pE1T2jRCA7R8Md6JLxJ&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ehawa.org.au%2Fevents%2Fcategory%2Ffoodsafe-online-43%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3paK6BKDHaWWAU4TtcsMxpxxxD4Jq2z3OZZ7Kii_O8qgTV4NvbNr2W_xA&h=AT0ijdGdBGJHFvAh3YmF_Yq9Ao01rBjx130Co0ukLwhOdrrLAQmaOwUNTgaD7KwCKFOVWTZrARh4NNh7CMKH3FGKa3-77V_zB1Ema3v7K-p6OTTsfqWTJPtuxQgWwH10Bexo&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ehawa.org.au%2Fevents%2Fcategory%2Ffoodsafe-online-43%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3paK6BKDHaWWAU4TtcsMxpxxxD4Jq2z3OZZ7Kii_O8qgTV4NvbNr2W_xA&h=AT0ijdGdBGJHFvAh3YmF_Yq9Ao01rBjx130Co0ukLwhOdrrLAQmaOwUNTgaD7KwCKFOVWTZrARh4NNh7CMKH3FGKa3-77V_zB1Ema3v7K-p6OTTsfqWTJPtuxQgWwH10Bexo&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fdofoodsafely.health.vic.gov.au%2Findex.php%2Fen%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1jylDhSXqZLwoGAaV9im0FWq3Byv5rqWwQ2W_axhUxKtSeepPA6Z5tMNs&h=AT3cEKTFMQii7ZJcrEUrW7PTfxL3wV1AdWZzbMWx1_d-9-A75OMRwDwKLU-jVjfUqOh6qAFJ7PzsuIJGK5rACTEc3dkGFTATWQFHgGFKSAbV9aDkEAgv20hNsK8wWWkGV98m&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.health.wa.gov.au%2FArticles%2FF_I%2FFood-Safety-Supervisor-Training-Course%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR08Qz7AEBHimrZ918aR4y7uVjsjTMiMriAZLcEIsU-Rv2fycNXMmrG1z6o&h=AT3yFThab1lU_Y1lut1OCBzLnm80sc5yvywzACTJPMY6U2DHDfirISNLXJS2GIxKHevoNz1kn_Mx3r5dAAJ7ZPCrQzOJWkrGyGV5TWTRusUmY6tCSatrosaZhMF8ugs3Y-IZ&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.accessallareastraining.com.au%2Fcourses%2Fwestern-australia%2Ffood-safety-training%2Ffood-safety-supervisor-skill-set-online%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3rT9fTyKZ2Ws_QLNwC-MRqCzvZ0fP_-26_syHt5SZA9Lao5cO3v3u0Prs&h=AT0RhZkykNyUKC9_KHG4ym7CB4MxGaeeUMKloHWrmhZ9GR8WOEULQKKELTHnqGiyOC2Q1wzyD86B_953so8hRYTHoQrO4MefcNCf71U5ed0HJhc4TKOnAzWjTc2c0oiESHmU&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
https://auscollege.edu.au/short-courses-2/sitss00069-food-safety-supervisor-skill-set/?fbclid=IwAR33mZpsRP8nFgoc7FvmkQTSWkMRpzQfUQIhpxo-v_N7M687syRbv8OYpw0
https://apsi.edu.au/food-safety-supervisor-course/?fbclid=IwAR3pfjaaDMc-qEa4_Z6-duIMGn4wHHoSWuY8DE-sp0iMsix6A__Y2AQW1zU
https://www.aveling.com.au/courses/food-safety-supervision/?fbclid=IwAR39bqNjOGIRnJGVmF5Zrk5aMXDf_WrKo56tVLXh9q6YKC-e1Q-ulez12Mw
https://www.hospitalityalliancetraining.edu.au/courses/food-safety-supervisor/?fbclid=IwAR0qZVC4wGvzB3yzP9O1NTZn9zUPByhjnGG989qlXEGPSpFPm8gPx6QJaUQ
https://www.jobtraineraustralia.edu.au/courses/SITSS00069?fbclid=IwAR0FOcbC5cFe1vBoco4A5IEGztDC504ajIT5mdveNY2UDwaQAiSO9A9HZDg
https://tiawa.com.au/food-safety-supervision-skill-set-sitss00069/?fbclid=IwAR0RsxA4F7zsiN9elE7tL3_v4mW86GbkK8Sc3Jbkq4wwyX1Lnr49X1IjOz0
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.centralregionaltafe.wa.edu.au%2Fcourses%2Ffood-safety-supervision-skill-set%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1h-vhVQTSeFUxiLnAf_GYmnZDMDHMnzV7GAR8sH1g9XfvRVdZWaLsv8qk&h=AT3OTF37vaCuBAqZzbaTKRoiilG2FRMrtC41zdHGVTtsGd4mzJ1Q1wRWQyZbj1s00oxgPQXv45owJNN2K84y_gQZ7_dS1IxKpQgDBROOpXFhur-XMvq1yf6Y3w-jm2RYwfCh&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3ISSZaud9fJC5uHOESi5A-QXAnrF_KiYBk2YyNtnu0e5mWzI8vqj4Sc-4edivcwgHULLtOyUMAelGeiQe5holKzZrPVB98SQ8Wr6a036cRtBHCPTcvUNkihnlohTaZ98-U15y7tjdtldQcw2n71PS99vfkZXIOSPTMS0uQ6xBOagbHIEPPp8qUwRtcU1GwlALSspU6IPFV
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The Shire is excited to announce that Stage 1 of the Carnarvon Youth Precinct - Pump Track, is officially complete! The
curing period is now finished and the fences are down . So after much anticipation this fantastic addition to our community
is now OPEN.

Stage 2 of the Pump Track includes landscaping, shelters, and improvements to the Basketball Court. These improvements
are set to commence in the coming months, and we'll keep you updated on the progress as we go along.

Please keep an eye on our updates for any future works and closures as we continue to enhance the area for everyone to
enjoy. We understand that many members of the community are eager to start using the facility, and their patience has
been greatly appreciated.

Stay tuned for an official opening and exciting programs that will be announced later this year. It's going to be an amazing
addition to our community, and we are so looking forward to sharing it with you all!

Thank you for your support and enthusiasm for this project. We look forward to seeing our Carnarvon Youth Precinct
become a vibrant and dynamic space for our community.

A big shout out to Lotterywest, Landscape Australia and Three Chillies Design for the awesome job they have done!
Photo credit Landscape Australia and Three Chillies Design

PUMP TRACK OPEN!

https://www.facebook.com/lotterywest?__cft__[0]=AZWUeo7JwDw6WmoXBchKZ8RKTsFcPFxUVWGJC_QfOihBQgPgRrn_nHeD0tK4dVfuf0ZBNu0-8bmQyYnwt9NwHid9jILhTTQLi5IggLfInEmfoaAW8SPCl6nq9l5mI_WXOx4ya3VrtqCnuQTRelVMlk_QsN43fK4fgznTC1pAUOkAf4npEkpBlkylDKvWwwVgeVI&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/landscapeaustraliaconstruction?__cft__[0]=AZWUeo7JwDw6WmoXBchKZ8RKTsFcPFxUVWGJC_QfOihBQgPgRrn_nHeD0tK4dVfuf0ZBNu0-8bmQyYnwt9NwHid9jILhTTQLi5IggLfInEmfoaAW8SPCl6nq9l5mI_WXOx4ya3VrtqCnuQTRelVMlk_QsN43fK4fgznTC1pAUOkAf4npEkpBlkylDKvWwwVgeVI&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/threechilliesdesign?__cft__[0]=AZWUeo7JwDw6WmoXBchKZ8RKTsFcPFxUVWGJC_QfOihBQgPgRrn_nHeD0tK4dVfuf0ZBNu0-8bmQyYnwt9NwHid9jILhTTQLi5IggLfInEmfoaAW8SPCl6nq9l5mI_WXOx4ya3VrtqCnuQTRelVMlk_QsN43fK4fgznTC1pAUOkAf4npEkpBlkylDKvWwwVgeVI&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/landscapeaustraliaconstruction?__cft__[0]=AZWUeo7JwDw6WmoXBchKZ8RKTsFcPFxUVWGJC_QfOihBQgPgRrn_nHeD0tK4dVfuf0ZBNu0-8bmQyYnwt9NwHid9jILhTTQLi5IggLfInEmfoaAW8SPCl6nq9l5mI_WXOx4ya3VrtqCnuQTRelVMlk_QsN43fK4fgznTC1pAUOkAf4npEkpBlkylDKvWwwVgeVI&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/threechilliesdesign?__cft__[0]=AZWUeo7JwDw6WmoXBchKZ8RKTsFcPFxUVWGJC_QfOihBQgPgRrn_nHeD0tK4dVfuf0ZBNu0-8bmQyYnwt9NwHid9jILhTTQLi5IggLfInEmfoaAW8SPCl6nq9l5mI_WXOx4ya3VrtqCnuQTRelVMlk_QsN43fK4fgznTC1pAUOkAf4npEkpBlkylDKvWwwVgeVI&__tn__=-]K-R
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PUMP TRACK A RAGING
SUCCESS

The Pump Track has been finished much to the delight of our youth who took every opportunity to check and test out the
new track.  
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ATTENTION ALL COMMUNITY GROUPS AND SPORTING
CLUBS 
We're thrilled to announce that the Shire of Carnarvon's
Community Growth Fund Round 3 for 2023 is now OPEN!
This is an opportunity for you to secure funding and support
for your initiatives and activities that align with the Shire’s
Community Strategic Plan.

To book a one-on-one with a Communities Team Member to
help you with your application, please email
shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

Alternatively, you can get more information by completing an
online enquiry form or read all of the information by
following this link -
https://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/community/events/grants-
funding/community-growth-fund.aspx?

For any more information please contact the Shire on (08)
9941 0000 or shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au
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Breast cancer is the most diagnosed cancer amongst women in Australia. Approximately 57
Australians are diagnosed every day. That's over 20,000 Australians diagnosed with breast
cancer each year.

1 in 7 women are diagnosed with breast cancer in their lifetime. About 1 in 500 men are
diagnosed in their lifetime. Around 1,000 young women are diagnosed with breast cancer
annually, equivalent to about 3 young women a day. In 2023, over 3,200 Australians will pass
away from breast cancer (including 30-40 males). One woman under 40 is expected to die each
week from breast cancer.

That’s 9 Australians a day dying from the disease.

This October for Breast Cancer Awareness Month the Shire of Carnarvon has lit the Civic
Centre in pink to raise awareness of this deadly disease. Early detection of breast cancer gives
the best possible chance of survival. Further information, including how to check yourself, can
be found here:  https://nbcf.org.au/about-breast-cancer/

https://nbcf.org.au/about-breast-cancer/?fbclid=IwAR0qZVC4wGvzB3yzP9O1NTZn9zUPByhjnGG989qlXEGPSpFPm8gPx6QJaUQ
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NEED A RANGER
If you have an urgent matter that needs a Ranger's attention such as snake handling or a
dog attack, the Rangers can be contacted on 99410019 or after hours on 99410000 where

your phone call will be directed to a call centre for assistance.
Please note that this is for urgent matters only and if the matter can wait until  Monday,

please call during normal office hours 8.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Friday.

Registration details
Description of the motorbike or vehicle and
Day, time and location.

OFF-ROAD VEHICLE CONTROL 
Pursuant the Control of Vehicles (Off Road Areas) Act 1978 it is an offence to drive or ride an off-road vehicle within
the Shire of Carnarvon, unless it is an approved gazetted area or used on private land with the owner’s consent.
Off-road vehicles include trail bikes, two and four wheeled motor bikes, go-carts and buggies.
The Shire of Carnarvon and the WA Police take the riding/driving of off-road vehicles in non-permitted areas seriously
and may seize the vehicle, prosecute or issue infringements.
All off-road vehicles used in areas covered by the Act, other than on private land with consent of the owner, must be
registered through the Department of Transport off road licensing.

PENALTIES
Council Rangers, WA Police and other authorised officers can issue infringement notices. Offenders who use off-road
vehicle vehicles in non-permitted areas could have their vehicle seized and impounded for up to 12 months and face
a $1000 fine.

There are limitations to where road-registered vehicles including four-wheel-drives and road/trail bikes are taken.
Drainage reserves, levy banks and parks are strictly off-limits. Contact Ranger Services on (08) 9941 0019 or Customer
Service (08) 9941 0000 for further information.

REPORT ILLEGAL OFF-ROAD VEHICLE USE
Off-road vehicle use is only permitted on private property with consent or in a permitted area within the Shire of
Carnarvon.
If you see someone in an area not permitted please contact the appropriate authority with as much information as
possible, including:

For off-road vehicles that are driven/ridden on the road or road verge contact the WA Police at (08) 9941 7333 or 
13 14 44. For all other areas contact the Shire of Carnarvon, Ranger Services on (08) 9941 0019 or Customer Service
(08) 9941 0000.

Ranger News
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http://www.transport.wa.gov.au/licensing/license-an-off-road-vehicle.asp


Ranger News

Our Shire Ranger provides the following service to the Coral Bay community:

• Patrol for illegal camping, parking and dumping activities and issue infringement notices in accordance with
   the legislation;
• Attend to abandoned animals;
• Attend to abandoned vehicles; and
• Provide a snake handling service.

Please note:  Our Ranger cannot provide information, advice or services outside the scope of his role; however,
community members are welcome to contact the Shire via shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or via 9941 0000 for
information on all other Shire services. 

For wildlife report and incidents, please contact the Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions
on 08 9947 8000. 

To access Ranger services in Coral Bay or for further information on any Shire services, contact the Shire via
email shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or phone 9941 0000.

RANGER SERVICES - CORAL BAY
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BROWNS RANGE WASTE
DISPOSAL FACILITY
OPERATING HOURS

Monday to Friday
7.00am - 4.00pm

Saturday 
CLOSED 

Sunday
8.00am - 2.00pm

Closed Public Holidays

RUBBISH COLLECTION

Monday
Morgantown/Babbage Island

Tuesday 
South Carnarvon

Wednesday
Brockman

Thursday
East Carnarvon/Kingsford/Browns

Range

Friday
Plantations - North/South

FEES & CHARGES
for the Browns Range Waste

Disposal Site can be viewed on
Council's website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Council
BudgetsCARNARVON AIRPORT

OPERATING HOURS
are determined by the REX flight schedule.

For flight information please contact REX on 13 17 13
Contact Details Airport

(08) 9941 1651

Shire Facilities

CARNARVON VISITORS
CENTRE

Cnr Robinson
Street/Camel Lane

Contact Details
(08)9941 1146

info@carnarvon.org.au

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE
For information relating to the hire of the
Woolshed, contact the Visitors Centre on

99411146

CARNARVON AQUATIC CENTRE
OPERATING HOURS

Monday - Friday
10.00am - 6.00pm

Saturday, Sunday & Public Holidays
10.00am - 5.00pm

Lap Swimming Only
Monday, Wednesday & Friday

6.00am - 8.00am

Christmas Day and Good Friday
CLOSED

POOL SEASON
The pool opens late September/early October and

closes in April

Contact (08) 9941 1415

For further details and fees please visit the Shire of
Carnarvon website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Community/Carnarvon/
Facilities/Canarvon Aquatic Centre

Contact Details
(08) 9941 3727

Email

CARNARVON PUBLIC LIBRARY
AND ART GALLERY OPERATING

HOURS

Located 18 Egan Street
Carnarvon

Monday
CLOSED

Tuesday - Friday
9.30am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.30am - 12.30pm

Sundays & Public Holidays
CLOSED

library@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

OPERATING HOURS
APRIL - OCTOBER

Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon

Sunday 
CLOSED

NOVEMBER - MARCH
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 3.00pm

Saturday
CLOSED
Sunday 
CLOSED
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This year, the Shire of Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery has reached two notable milestones:
Tuesday 21 March marked fifty years of the provision of public library services to the Carnarvon
community; and on Wednesday 25 October marked the 10th Anniversary at our new venue at
18 Egan Street Carnarvon.

For the 10th Anniversary, the library was colourfully decorated with streamers and balloons to
mark this special day, and guests at our Wednesday event enjoyed morning tea and lunch
while being entertained by two amazing guest speakers. At 10am, Carnarvon local Joan Seth
led us through her family history being born and raised in the Lighthouse Keeper’s Cottage on
Babbage Island. At 11am, ex-Carnarvon resident Tracy Sorensen and author of The Lucky
Galah joined us from New South Wales for an online talk about her recently published memoir
The Vitals, a cancer memoir from the perspectives of her individual organs. This quirky literary
technique transforms the way Tracy tells her tale, with her creativity and imagination turning it
into something far richer and stranger.

With both of our guest speakers bringing memories of Carnarvon to life with their stories,
photos, and family connections, attendees reminisced on how far the library and art gallery has
developed over the years, not only the physical changes to the building but also the depth and
reach of the events, programs, and services provided to the Carnarvon community and visitors
to our region. 

While our celebrations on Wednesday 25 October catered for our patrons over 18, library and
gallery staff also celebrated our 10th Anniversary at the Children's Week Family Fun Day at
Baxter Park on Saturday 28 October, in partnership with the Gascoyne Early Years Network.  

 

From Your Library &
Art Gallery
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2023 Library Milestones
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Seniors Week 2023
Stay tuned for

Join us on Wednesday 15 November for a trip
down memory lane with a fun local history quiz!

Completely free with yourCompletely free with your
Carnarvon Library membership!Carnarvon Library membership!



Snuggles
MUM & BUBS GROUPplus

baby
rhyme
time

                                      is an opportunity to bounce and sing along with your
baby to some fun tunes while introducing your child to the world of

reading. This session runs for 20 minutes to 30 minutes.
~ followed by ~

                    is a free educational parenting group for expectant mums and
parents with infants up to 8 months old, who would like to learn

information on their child's development and be part of a supportive
network of new parents. This session runs for 60 minutes to 90 minutes.

Snuggles

baby rhyme time

10am -12 noon
Term 4: every Thursday morning commencing 19 October 2023
Light refreshments provided ~ Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery

Phone: 0460 934 112
Email: counsellor@centacarecarnarvon.org.au

Register now to create amazing projects.
Check out the link below to see what you could be building!

3-4.30pm
Tuesday afternoons during school term

Ages 12-17
bit.ly/46q82rN

RSVP (08) 9941 3727

M A K E R S
the

HUB

From Your Library &
Art Gallery
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https://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/community/arts-heritage-culture/library-art-gallery/library/programs/teen-library-programs.aspx
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FREE ~ Ages 50+
RSVP (08) 9941 3727

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery

From Your Library &
Art Gallery
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Be Connected
Technology Workshops

Acquire the knowledge and skills you need to use
technology with confidence and keep safer online!

12-1pm Thursday 9 November: Can you spot a scam?
Australians aged 55 and over lost more than

$220 million to scammers in 2022. The internet is
a wonderful place to explore and connect with

others, but it pays to be savvy.

Have you heard about our
Home Library Service?

If you are stuck at home
for health or medical reasons, we can

deliver library books to your front door!

We also have our extensive
online collections of ebooks,

eaudiobooks, emagazines and more.

If you can't make it to the library,
we are here to help.
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ART WITH THE STARS EXHIBITION OPENS IN CARNARVON
The first Art with the Stars exhibition launched in Carnarvon on 13 October 2023, showcasing

artwork produced by Shooting Stars participants from schools across WA as they learn from local
Aboriginal artists and connect to culture through art. 

Shooting Stars is an education and empowerment program for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander
girls in Western and South Australia. Based in 22 schools, Shooting Stars is predominantly staffed

by Aboriginal women (85%) and reaches over 1,200 girls and young women.  

Art with the Stars is a project run within the Shooting Stars program, which brings program
participants together with a local Aboriginal artist for 10 weeks as the girls connect to culture

through art-making. To date, there have been eight Art with the Stars projects
across six different Shooting Stars sites.

From the 14 October to 25 November, the Carnarvon community is invited to see the first Art with
the Stars exhibition, which is exhibited at the Shire of Carnarvon Library and Art Gallery. Visitors to

the gallery will experience powerful stories shared by the young artists through their work. The
range of projects covers various media including basket-weaving, textiles, painting, fashion, and

dance, showcasing the diversity and strength of art-making and culture across Western Australia.

The artists who mentored the Shooting Stars participants include Vicki and Kathy Long in Halls
Creek; Bonni Ingram and Esma McMahon in Carnarvon; Bianca Hart in Collie; Honey Webb at the

Kiara College site; Rodelle Battle and Rebecca Councillor in Mullewa; and in Fitzroy Crossing,
designers Lois Hazel and Simone Agius in conjunction with local artists Ivy Nargoodah,

Torrence Lulu and Natalie Davy.

The Art with the Stars project and the Carnarvon exhibition is supported by the Department of Local
Government, Sport and Cultural Industries, Lotterywest, the Australian Government in partnership

with the Foundation for Rural & Regional Renewal, UnLtd, the Shire of Carnarvon.

From Your Library &
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MEET THE VOLUNTEERS
Volunteers from various branches of emergency services convened to join Assistant Commissioner North,

Gary Gifford, and Superintendent Midwest Gascoyne, Mark Bowen, in a collective effort.
Their purpose was to address the obstacles confronting regional emergency services units and pave the

way for improved strategies during crises.
In our discussions, we touched on the sacrifices made by our friends, families, acquaintances, and even our

cherished pets - in supporting volunteers doing what they do - everyday!
A heartfelt thank you goes out to our exceptional volunteers!



CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

Carnarvon is the gateway to
Australia’s Ningaloo Coast and is

very close in proximity to the
Ningaloo Reef and World

Heritage areas.  Sitting on the
edge of the mighty Gascoyne

River delta, Carnarvon’s tropical
oasis is waiting for you to

discover.   

With an exceptional climate (average yearly
temp of 26°C), and a vibrant and diverse
community which offers exciting culinary
delights, you need to come to Carnarvon

and  ‘Catch a Taste of the Great Life’.

For more detailed information
please visit the Carnarvon Visitors
Centre in Robinson Street or visit

their website at
www.carnarvon.org.au

PLACES TO VISIT
Carnarvon Heritage Precinct
Lighthouse Keepers Cottage 

Carnarvon Space & Technology Museum 
Heritage Walk Trail 

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery
Lock Hospital Tragedy Memorial -Heritage Precinct

HMAS Sydney II Memorial & Wall of Remembrance - Fascine
HMAS Sydney II Memorial Cairn - Quobba Station

Gwoonwardu Mia - Aboriginal Heritage & Cultural Centre
Bibbawarra Artesian Bore

Blowholes
Red Bluff  and Gnaraloo Station

Kennedy Ranges
Visit Farm Gates for Fresh Fruit & Veg

Chinaman's Pool
Miaboolya Beach

New Beach/Bush Bay
Historical Pioneer Cemetery

Rocky Pool
Quobba Station - Humpback Whales Viewing

WHAT ELSE CAN I DO
Helicopter and Scenic Tours  4WD Tours

History & Food Tours
Walking Tours

4WD Tours
Fishing & Boating

Snorkelling & Swimming
Plantation Tours

Check out Coral Bay
Station Stays

Outback Pathways - Self Drive
Jubilee Hall(1887) - Arts & Crafts

Bush Bay (Camping)
Windsurfing & Kitesurfing at Pelican Point

Windfest (January)
Town Beach - Sunset & BBQ

Ten Mile Bridge (New and Old)
Carnarfin Fishing Comp (May)

Carnarvon Speedway (March - September)
Motocross

Gascoyne Food Festival (May-September)
Bird Watching

Surfing
Visit the Murals around Town

Gascoyne Dash (March-April) - Off Road Desert Race
Carnarvon Races

Tropicool Festival (August/September)

edition 60 - AUGUST 2022

Community

PLACES TO EAT
Bumbak's Preserves & Ice Creams

Kingsford Bakery 
Norwesta Cafe

Port Hotel 
Sunsets Cafe at One Mile Jetty

Sails Restaurant - Best Western Hospitality Inn
Harbourside Cafe & Restaurant 

Gascoyne Growers Markets 
Gascoyne Bakery 

Chicken Treat 
BP Roadhouse 

Carnarvon Hotel 
Schnappers Restaurant -  Gateway Motel

Coral Coast Kebabs
Gascoyne Cafe

Noon Cafe
Morels Plantation
Coffee Cup Cafe

Pickles Point - Fresh Seafood
Old Post Office Cafe 

Valerias - A Taste of Italy
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CARNARVON ABORIGINAL
COMMUNITY TUBERCULOSIS (TB)
SCREENING PROGRAM

WA Country Health Service (WACHS), in
collaboration with WA Tuberculosis (TB)
Control Program (WATBCP), is providing
six weeks of free community screening
for TB for Aboriginal people in
Carnarvon, Mungullah and Burringurrah
community from 30 October - 8
December 2023.

TB is an infectious disease that can
damage the lungs and other parts of
the body, causing serious illness and
sometimes death when left untreated.

Symptoms of TB can range from a
cough lasting more than two weeks,
fatigue, loss of appetite, fevers and
night sweats, while some people can
experience no symptoms
(asymptomatic) – making it all more
important to get tested, as Aboriginal
health matters the most. 

If TB is left active and undetected in the
community, it can spread through
coughs or sneezes.

Latent TB, sometimes known as
sleeping TB, is when a person has a TB
infection, but their body is able to fight
the bacteria and keep symptoms and
the spread of the disease at bay.

TB screening involves a simple blood
test, which can be offered in privacy and
if the test is positive, healthcare staff
can provide preventative treatment
before the disease causes any health
problems.

The free community screening will be available in Carnarvon at various locations including at GRAMS-Gascoyne Outreach
Service, Pathwest and at your local GP. 

For any queries about the Carnarvon TB community screening please contact the Midwest Public Health Unit on
0427 085 402.



Community
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CONTACTS INFORMATION

ALL FIRES OR LIFE
THREATENING

EMERGENCIES 000
emergency.wa.gov.au

Gascoyne River Volunteer
Bush Fire Brigade Captain

0428 135 505

Hospital
9941 0555

SES
132 500/9941 2121

Police
9941 7333/131 444

DFES Information Line
13 33 37

Community Emergency
Services Manager

0448 081 637

Shire Office
9941 0000

Ranger Co-ordinator
0408 942 945

FIRE CONTROL OFFICERS
Chief Bush Fire Control

(BFCO) 0428 135 505

BFCO - Ranger Coordinator
0408 942 945

Community
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ARE YOU 
BUSHFIRE READY

BURNING PERMITS AND BUSH FIRE CONTROL
Restricted and prohibited burning periods for Carnarvon is

from October 1st until April 30th
During this period a permit will be required to burn.  These
permits can be obtained from one of the Shire Rangers by

calling 99410-019
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Karate for Term 4 starts
Monday 9th October. Beginner

classes for juniors run from
4:00pm Mondays and
Wednesdays. For more
information please call 

Lillian McGinn - 0439 902 970.
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What's on at the
Movies
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Chill Out Corner
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SO AT A RECENT QUIZ NIGHT THIS WAS ONE OF THE
QUIZZES - SEE HOW YOU GO?

1.Greenbushes 2. Southern Cross 3. Three Springs 4. Denmark 5. Leonora 6. Broome 7. Bullfinch 8. Cue 9. Boulder 10. Merredin 11. Mount
Magnet 12. Day Dawn 13. Collie 14. Sandstone 15. Brookton 16. Harvey 17. Busselton 18. Derby 19. Salmon Gums 20. Rockingham 21.
Dwellingup 22. Geraldton 23. Youanmi 24. Williams

Something that will not burn easily
A heavenly sign
Hop, step, jump

Name of a country in Europe
A boy’s and a girl’s name combined

A household article
A song bird

An object used in an indoor game
A huge rock

A joyful noise
A hill of great attraction

Early morning
A useful dog
A soft rock

A small stream plus 20cwt
A famous cricketer of yester-year

Part of an old fashioned frock plus 20cwt
A famous great horse race

A fish plus trees
A swinging pig

A house not down
A boys name plus a weight

Us
A common surname

1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.

10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.
24.






